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MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE PLAN COMMISSION

OF THE CITY OF JOLIET

The meeting of the Plan Commission of the City of Joliet was called to order by the Chairman, Joseph Strong, in the Council Chambers of the Municipal Building, 150 W. Jefferson Street, Joliet, Illinois, on May 15, 2008 at 4:00 p.m. with the following members present:

WILLIAM GRASTY

DAVID JELINEK

JOHN KELLA

RICK MOORE

THOMAS MULVEY

DON WALDEN

JOSEPH STRONG

The following members were absent:

STEVE CAMMACK

SHARON THOMAS
Thereupon the following matters were discussed:

OLD BUSINESS:

NEW BUSINESS:

A-18-08:  ANNEXATION OF 40 HOUBOLT ROAD, CLASSIFICATION TO R-1 (SINGLE-FAMILY RESIDENTIAL) ZONING AND APPROVAL OF AN ANNEXATION AGREEMENT.
Mr. Haller gave the planning staff report.
Mr. David Ruttle, Attorney from McKeown Law Firm, appeared on behalf of the petition.  
Ms. Laura Gavankar, 4 Eden Lane, appeared before the Plan Commission.  She stated she has no objections to the church annexing into the city limits.  She wanted to be assured that they will not have to annex their adjoining properties into the city.  Chairman Strong replied that the City does not do forced annexations.  

No one appeared in opposition to the petition.

Mr. Mulvey moved that the Plan Commission recommend the City Council approve the Annexation of 40 Houbolt Road, Classification to R-1 (single-family residential) zoning and Approval of an Annexation Agreement.  Mr. Walden seconded the motion, which passed with seven aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Kella, Mulvey, Moore, Walden, Grasty, Jelinek and Strong.     

A-19-08:  ANNEXATION OF 410 HARWOOD STREET, CLASSIFICATION TO R-2 (SINGLE-FAMILY RESIDENTIAL) ZONING AND APPROVAL OF AN ANNEXATION AGREEMENT.

A-20-08:  ANNEXATION OF 412 HARWOOD STREET, CLASSIFICATION TO R-2 (SINGLE-FAMILY RESIDENTIAL) ZONING AND APPROVAL OF AN ANNEXATION AGREEMENT.

A-21-08:  ANNEXATION OF 1558 STERLING AVENUE, CLASSIFICATION TO R-2 (SINGLE-FAMILY RESIDENTIAL) ZONING AND APPROVAL OF ANNEXATION AGREEMENT.

A-22-08:  ANNEXATION OF 404 HARWOOD STREET, CLASSIFICATION TO R-2 (SINGLE-FAMILY RESIDENTIAL) ZONING AND APPROVAL OF AN ANNEXATION AGREEMENT.

A-23-08:  ANNEXATION OF 407 HARWOOD STREET, CLASSIFICATION TO R-2 (SINGLE-FAMILY RESIDENTIAL) ZONING AND APPROVAL OF AN ANNEXATION AGREEMENT.

A-24-08:  ANNEXATION OF 320 HARWOOD STREET, CLASSIFICATION TO R-2 (SINGLE-FAMILY RESIDENTIAL) ZONING AND APPROVAL OF AN ANNEXATION AGREEMENT.

A-25-08:  ANNEXATION OF 406 HARWOOD STREET, CLASSIFICATION TO R-2 (SINGLE-FAMILY RESIDENTIAL) ZONING AND APPROVAL OF AN ANNEXATION AGREEMENT.

Mr. Haller gave the planning staff report.
Mr. Haller appeared on behalf of the petition.
No one appeared in opposition to the petition.

Mr. Kella moved that the Plan Commission recommend the City Council approve Annexations A-19-08 through A-25-08, Classification to R-2 (single-family residential) zoning and Approval of an Annexation Agreement.  Mr. Walden seconded the motion, which passed with seven aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Mulvey, Moore, Walden, Grasty, Jelinek, Kella and Strong.  
A-28-08:  ANNEXATION OF 5005 THEODORE STREET, CLASSIFICATION TO B-3 (GENERAL BUSINESS) ZONING AND APPROVAL OF AN ANNEXATION AGREEMENT (FORMERLY 24208 W. THEODORE ST.)

A-29-08:  ANNEXATION OF .14 ACRES ON THE NORTH SIDE OF THEODORE STREET, CLASSIFICATION TO B-3 (GENERAL BUSINESS) ZONING AND APPROVAL OF AN ANNEXATION AGREEMENT.

Mr. Haller gave the planning staff report.

Mr. Gary Davidson, Brumund, Jacobs, Hammel, Davidson, LLC, appeared on behalf of the petition.  
No one appeared in opposition to the petition.

Mr. Kella moved that the Plan Commission recommend the City Council approve the Annexation of 5005 Theodore Street, Classification to B-3 (general business) zoning and Approval of an Annexation Agreement and the Annexation of .14 acres on the North Side of Theodore Street, Classification to B-3 (general business) zoning and Approval of an Annexation Agreement.  Mr. Mulvey seconded the motion, which passed with seven aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Jelinek, Kella, Mulvey, Moore, Walden, Grasty and Strong.  
V-4-08:  VACATION OF A PORTION OF A PUBLIC UTILITY AND DRAINAGE EASEMENT LOCATED AT 1408 PARKSIDE DRIVE.

Mr. Haller gave the planning staff report.
Mrs. Rhonda Stefanski, owner of the property, appeared on behalf of the petition.  Mrs. Stefanski said they have run into a wall with Com Ed.  The inspector did come out.  Even if they vacated/encroached 5 ft. in they would still be 5 ft. away from their line which is farther away from the main power line.  

No one appeared in opposition to the petition.

Mr. Grasty moved that the Plan Commission recommend the City Council approve the Vacation of a Portion of a Public Utility and Drainage Easement located at 1408 Parkside Drive.  Mr. Jelinek seconded the motion which passed with five aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Grasty, Jelinek, Kella, Mulvey and Strong.  Voting nay were:  Moore and Walden.    
FP-6-08:  FINAL PLAT OF LARAWAY CROSSINGS BUSINESS PARK UNIT 14.
Mr. Haller gave the planning staff report.
Mr. William Bohne, Jacob & Hefner Associates, 1901 S. Meyers Road, Oakbrook Terrace, appeared on behalf of the petition.  

No one appeared in opposition to the petition.
Mr. Kella moved that the Plan Commission recommend the City Council approve the Final Plat of Laraway Crossings Business Park Unit 14.  Mr. Jelinek seconded the motion, which passed with seven aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Walden, Grasty, Jelinek, Kella, Mulvey, Moore and Strong.  

P-3-08:  PRELIMINARY PLAT OF SPENCER ROAD INDUSTRIAL PARK PHASE 2.

FP-7-08:  FINAL PLAT OF SPENCER ROAD INDUSTRIAL PARK PHASE 2.

Mr. Haller gave the planning staff report.
Mr. Joe Hammer, Ruettiger, Tonelli & Associates, 2174 Oneida Street, Joliet, appeared on behalf of the petition.
Commissioner Grasty asked about the trucks that will be maintained there and where they will be coming from.  
Mr. Gary Reagan, Highway Transport, Vice President of Operations, appeared before the Commission.  Mr. Reagan said the maintenance that will be done on the equipment will be what they consider light duty maintenance.  They will not be doing any overhauling.  Their equipment they generally trade in a five year trade cycle and before they have to get into rebuilding engines and transmissions.  
Commissioner Moore asked what the hours of operation are.  Mr. Reagan responded it would be normal business hours which are from 6 or 7 a.m. until 6 or 7 p.m.  That varies from day to day.  

Mr. Haller said the elevations and façade of the building is very high quality.  They would meet all of the current standards for architectural review as well as heavy landscaping.  The site is very well buffered from most locations.  

Commissioner Grasty stated a concern about the truck traffic.  Mr. Reagan said there would be between 30 to 40 trucks per day within a 24 hour period.  He said they have made application for an industrial discharge permit with the City of Joliet.  They have 4 other locations where they manage a tank wash and are very familiar with the regulations that they have to meet.  They plan to spend over 1 million dollars in tank cleaning equipment and waste water treatment equipment for the facility.  
Mr. Frank Cepon, owns property across the street from the proposed project on Spencer Road, appeared before the Commission.  Mr. Cepon said for heavy industries such as semis and repairs that area is not conducive.  Mr. Cepon said he was not notified of the Zoning Board of Appeals meeting.  He said Spencer Road is a black topped country road.  He feels semis will not be able to make a turn onto Spencer from Briggs Street because there is no light.  The semis are going to cause a lot more traffic with only one entrance.  He feels that the zoning should remain light industrial.  He would also like to see another entrance or a tunnel under the E.J.&E. Railroad that goes out to Manhattan Road.  
Mr. Hammer said his client has no intention of running trucks down Spencer Road.  
Mr. Cepon said the section of Spencer Road and Briggs Street is the most dangerous in the area.  He spoke of accidents that have killed people.  He said every time there is a heavy rain Spencer Road floods.  

Mr. John Newton, Attorney for Mike Hansen’s office, appeared before the Commission.  Mr. Newton appeared on behalf of the Joliet Country Club.  He said when the property was annexed it was promised that it would be light industrial with no special uses.  The present proposal would be inconsistent with what was previously promised to the Country Club.  Their concern is about the truck traffic.  The Country Club would be willing to meet with the owner to try and discuss a resolution where the proposal can be achieved and it will benefit everybody and be less burdensome on the area most notably on the intersection and its effects on the club and its members.  

Commissioner Walden asked if the applicant did say they would use truck control just going east bound.  Mr. Hammer responded that is correct.  

Mr. Hammer stated this has been approved previously as a preliminary plat with six buildable lots.  

Mr. Newton said while maybe the traffic may be roughly the same, the type of traffic that was anticipated did not factor in this many semi-tractor trailers throughout the day.  

Mr. Luigi Alberico appeared before the Commission.  He said their intent a year and a half ago was to have light industrial.  He owns a construction company with his brother and they have trucks coming in and out.  The one thing that appeals to him with the proposal is that instead of having 6 users in the second phase there will be one user who controls his own trucks.  This proposal fits right into what they were hoping for in the park.  

Mr. Don Smycinski, the developer for Country Club Villas, appeared before the Commission.  Mr. Smycinski said when he first looked into the property he was told that it was going to be light industrial and he felt that would not burden them too much.  Now for this to be changing he feels that is wrong.  There is a lot of open property there for future development that he knows other developers are looking into.  This type of project would discourage them from coming in there.   

Mr. Reagan responded to the hiring of 100 employees.  He said they would have employed over 100 employees.  There are currently 30 employees at the location that exists now.  However, whether those employees will relocate with them he does not know.  

Chairman Strong asked if there is an option to cut the property out to Briggs Street.  

Mr. Hammer said this is the second phase of the development south of the creek that cuts the property in two.  The property immediately to the east between the subject area that is being considered for a plat is controlled by other land owners.  Existing businesses are there.  The parts of the property that is being discussed today do not directly border Briggs Street.  

Mr. Kella moved that the Plan Commission recommend the City Council approve the Preliminary Plat and Final Plat of Spencer Road Industrial Park Phase 2 subject to conditions being requested by Public Works & Utilities.  Mr. Jelinek seconded the motion, which passed with five aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Jelinek, Kella, Moore, Walden and Strong.  Mr. Grasty voted nay.  Mr. Mulvey abstained from the vote.        

Z-5-08:  RECLASSIFICATION OF 800 N. LARKIN AVENUE FROM R-2 (SINGLE-FAMILY RESIDENTIAL) TO R-B (RESTRICTED BUSINESS) ZONING.

Mr. Haller gave the planning staff report.
Mr. Carl Larson, Jacob & Hefner Associates, 815 Campus Drive, Joliet, appeared on behalf of the petition.  

No one appeared in opposition to the petition.

Mr. Jelinek moved that the Plan Commission recommend the City Council approve the Reclassification of 800 N. Larkin Avenue from R-2 (single-family residential) zoning to R-B (restricted business) zoning.  Mr. Grasty seconded the motion, which passed with seven aye votes.  Voting aye were:  Grasty, Jelinek, Kella, Mulvey, Moore, Walden and Strong.  
STUDY SESSION: 
OTHER BUSINESS:    

MINUTES:

The minutes of the April 17, 2008 Plan Commission meeting were approved with a unanimous voice vote of aye.
ADJOURNMENT:  

The meeting was adjourned with a unanimous voice vote of aye.

Recorded on tape:  kas

